MOUNTAIN LIBRARY NETWORK

Executive Board Meeting

December 6, 2004

I. Call to order

The meeting was called to order at 10:06 a.m. by Chair Judy Gunsaulis. Those attending were board members Suzette Lowe, Judy Gunsaulis, Ann Farr, Cherie Davis, Brian Raitz, Nancy Moore, and Emilee Seese. Also attending were Tammy Richards, Kay McCoy, Eva McGuire, Johnnie King, Joanna Thompson, Kathy Ream, and Mary Sigman.

II. Minutes

The minutes were approved as presented.

III. Committee Reports

A. Cataloging Committee

Suzette Lowe, cataloging committee chair, reported that the main issues still to be addressed are duplicate bibs, catalogers not putting their initials on records they change or download, possibility of individual logins. Two issues that have been addressed, but may need reinforcement, is how to catalog large print materials and serial order records.  

Training for level 1 and 2 cataloging has been given. Certificates will be sent out to those completing the training.

The cataloging committee will be meeting to plan for an “all-catalogers” meeting to discuss issues.

Suzette requested that Innovative software be downloaded on WVLC’s cataloger Heather Campbell’s computer as she is constantly being asked questions and needs access to the software. Brian Raitz made the motion that Innovative software be downloaded with Heather using the level 3 login and password for the library she is dealing with at the time. Emilee Seese seconded. Motion carried.

B. Circulation Committee

Emilee Seese, circulation committee chair, reported that things seem to be settling down with no major problems. She is still waiting for some of the libraries to report which holidays they close. 

After hearing about some overdue notice problems, discussion was held concerning having an “ILL Specialist” in the MLN. The general consensus was that Nalini who works at Parkersburg be asked. It was also suggested that on the Overdue Notice screen that the “all” option be taken away because clicking this means all MLN overdues will be printed. 

A question arose about a “bib temp” problem that may be causing books to not check in properly.

The “View Holds” options doesn’t seem to be working properly. It often says “0” holds when there are many holds being placed. There is a form on the MLN webpage to report examples of this. It was stated that anytime a problem arises examples need to be given.

Another issue is holds being placed by patrons from other libraries (i.e. a patron placing a hold on a book from a library that is not their home library). The system won’t allow the pickup location to be chosen. When this happens, close the screen, go back in and modify “holds pickup location. It was decided to see what changes take place after we go to Silver.  There are several holds issues that need to be addressed.

C. OPAC committee

Kay McCoy, OPAC committee chair, reported that the committee met in mid-November. Recommended web OPACs will be set up on the staging port and then recommendations will be sought.

The “front page” needs to be discussed. Will each library be allowed a different page or will a template have to be set up? 

Brian suggested that the web OPAC be scoped for remote users so that their particular home library will be the default library to be searched.

It was suggested that a statement be put on the OPAC about patrons only putting holds/reserves on their home library’s materials. Ann Farr said this would cause a problem for Greenbrier County as they allow their patrons to place holds on nearby libraries in the service center.

IV. Old Business

A. Innovative Final Payment

The MLN owes Innovative $39,982 which is the 10% held back, as agreed by the Board, due to the fact that certain problems had not been resolved. At this point, the authority work is the only thing that has not been completed.

Cherie Davis made the motion that the $39,982 not be paid until the final decision is made at the February 8 Executive Board meeting. Ann seconded. Motion carried.

B. Upgrading to Silver

The issue of upgrading to Silver edition was discussed. Nancy Moore made the motion that the MLN upgrade to Silver in December. Cherie Davis seconded. Motion carried.

C. Permissions, Telneting, Rapid Update of Items vs. Bibs

The issues surrounding telneting concern character based circulation for bookmobiles. Larry Arnold says there is a security issue. This is an issue that needs to be addressed.

Another issue, that mainly affects Wood County and Vienna, involves ordering bibliographic records for items. Tammy Richards then loads them through Telnet. It was agreed that, due to security issues, all Telnet permissions will stay with Tammy Richards alone.

Individual passwords can be given upon request for those who do cataloging and upper level circulation.  They should contact Judy.



The issue of rapid update of items vs. bibs is the lack of consistency.

D. Authority Work

Eva McGuire, who is charge of the authority work project, reported that in October 2004, the MLN has 708, 664 bibliographic records. At the end of November, the number was 775,325.

Discussion was held concerning eliminating bibs without subject headings but then no authority work will be done on certain authors. Further suggestions were to eliminate bibs with 2003-2004 copyright date and hope that these would be “good” records. Eva was not in favor of this because many of the more recent titles are still not acceptable records.

The contract with GIS is for 700,000 records. The MLN is approximately 75,000 over. Just to do the standard authority work (i.e. with no genre, childrens, or series), the cost will be $38,766. This is $3676 over the contract. 

The MLN ideally would like to have children’s subject headings, genre, and series. The total cost of the ideal would be approximately $50,000.

The question of how to find the funds was discussed. The first suggestion was to request the funds from the WV Library Commission. The second suggestion was that each library would be asked to pay proportionately with a letter to be sent by Judy explaining the issue and the invoice.

Nancy Moore made the motion that the MLN first ask the WVLC for funds with the backup plan to ask each library to pay by percentage based on the number of bibs in the system. Brian Raitz seconded. Motion carried.

Brian also suggested that if the WVLC couldn’t fund the extra authority work that only children’s subject headings be included in the cost to libraries. The genre and series work would not be done.

During the Authority Work period, which could last 6-8 weeks and which will begin in January 2005, no changes can be made to existing bibs and no bibs can be deleted. New records can be added, items added and deleted, and changes made to items.

Emilee Seese made the motion, with Cherie Davis seconding, that, in attempt to lower the number of bibs being sent for authority work,  all bib records with no items attached be deleted. Motion carried.

V. New Business

A. Problems within the system

There is a control down problem which, hopefully, upgrading to Silver and the addition of T-1 lines to all libraries will address.

B. Holds

The “0” holds on the holds report was discussed earlier. This is an issue that must be studied and addressed.

C. Indexing and Overdues

This issue was discussed earlier and will be studied and addressed.

D. Statistics

It was suggested that some statistical reports be run on a timed basis and clearly labeled so they are easily accessible to everyone.

It was pointed out that one of the best improvements on the “create list” function is the “starts with” and “ends with” option. Also, specific location collections (i.e. Inspirational, mystery, etc.) can have statistics run on them.

E. Other issues

There is still a problem with library cards between the colleges and Raleigh County’s libraries.

Concord University reported that there is a problem with course reserves in that they can be placed but can’t be deleted. This needs to be addressed.

VI. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned. The next meeting will be February 8, 2005.

